  

  EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE – 12 JULY 2010  
PART   I -   DELEGATED  
  12.
PLANNED EFFICIENCY SAVINGS  

  (DCRG)
1.
Summary
1.1
This report sets out progress with achieving planned efficiency savings through the shared services programme.  
2.
Details

2.1
At its meeting on 16 February 2010 the Council agreed recommendations on Strategic, Service and Financial Planning for 2010-2013 (Minute CL66/09 refers) amongst which was:-




“that the Chief Executive and the Director of Corporate Resources and Governance present a report no later than the July meeting of the Executive Committee setting out:-



(i)
progress with letting unused space at the Three Rivers House campus;



(ii)
progress with achieving planned additional efficiency savings through the shared services programme; and



(iii)
options to generate the planned efficiency savings through alternative proposals if the planned savings will not be achieved through shared services”.

2.2
Members considered the progress on letting unused space at Three Rivers House at its last meeting, this report concerns planned savings from the shared services programme.  
2.3
The three-year medium-term financial plan includes the following savings from shared services in addition to those factored into the budget from the four services already shared with Watford Borough Council. 

	CASH IMPLICATION
	Current Year 2010/11
£
	

2011/12
£
	

2012/13
£
	Future Years per annum
£

	Revenue Savings
	25,000
	100,000
	150,000
	150,000


2.4
The Resources Policy & Scrutiny Committee on 26 March 2009 considered a list of further potential services that might be shared with Watford. An extract from the report is attached as Appendix 1. 
 
2.5
The Shared Services Joint Committee on 3 December 2009 considered extending shared services. The report and minute of that meeting are attached as Appendices 2 and 3.
2.6
Some work on post, courier and printing has been carried out. It is not thought there are savings to be achieved on the arrangements for post. Savings can only be achieved in the courier service by reducing two staff to one which threatens resilience and prevents mail reaching its destination quickly. In respect of printing Watford needs to renew its photocopying arrangements. Officers are considering the use of multi-functional devices and a procurement process is to be commenced around September. Three Rivers will be able to take advantage of the arrangements, however, it is considered that any savings achieved are likely to accrue to Watford rather than Three Rivers.
2.7
The ICT Shared Service is working on a roadmap to harmonise IT Systems as they come to the end of their useful lives. The cash receipting and income management system alignment is currently being planned and will closely be followed by aligning the customer relationship management (CRM) systems.
2.8
A report has been commissioned on the opportunity for a shared service between Watford Borough Council and TRDC for Building Control. The report concludes that the collaborative working between the two Councils should continue, (the sharing of this Council's Chief Building Control Officer, joint marketing initiatives, shared application  forms and fee setting have already been achieved). It proposes further collaborative working in respect of relocating TRDC Building Control to WBC offices and, upon relocation, sharing of the administrative function. In addition vacancy management would ensure no posts are filled on a permanent basis to avoid future redundancy costs, further improvements in business practices to improve productivity and the investigation of costs and benefits of outsourcing scanning. The programme for achieving a full shared service is still being detailed and will be the subject of a report to be considered by the Sustainable Environment and Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive Committee in the September cycle.

2.9
Watford Borough Council needed to complete a value for money review of strategic housing before exploring a shared services option.

2.10
Initial discussions have taken place with WBC and other Hertfordshire Districts but no interest has been shown regarding the Surveying and Valuation function. The matter has also been broached with a private sector company who declined to take the matter forward after consideration due to the TUPE implications.

2.11
Any joint working with Watford in respect of the Customer Services Centre would rely on harmonising the customer relationship management software (see above). Work to replace the Council’s existing system is scheduled for this year with implementation during 2011/12. In the short-term it may be possible for the CSC to take on additional work for any new tenant at Three Rivers House. 

2.12
The Solicitor has spoken to Chiltern D.C. with a view to sharing legal services. It was obvious however that the Council would lose resilience and risk its own quality of service, so this has not been pursued to the detailed business case stage. The Hertfordshire Pathfinder Project has proposed a ‘virtual shared service’. Joint procurements, e.g. for on-line subscription services, are underway which may result in small savings.
3.
Options/Reasons for Recommendation
3.1
  The Council has set targets for additional savings from shared services. The recommendation requests that work currently in progress be completed and that any shortfall be considered as part of the wider budget planning process.
4.
Policy/Budget Reference and Implications
4.1
The recommendations in this report are currently within the Council’s agreed policy and budgets.  The relevant policy was agreed as part off the strategic, service and financial planning process that was concluded in February 2010. See however the financial risks detailed below. ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT    
5.  
Legal, Staffing, Environmental, Community Safety, Customer Services Centre, Communications & Website Implications
  5.1
None specific.

6.
Financial Implications
6.1
  Included in paragraph 2.3 above.
7.
Equal Opportunities Implications

7.1
Relevance Test

	Has a relevance test been completed for Equality Impact?

There is no proposed change to current policy / service. 


	No


8.
Risk Management and Health & Safety Implications

8.1
The Council has agreed its risk management strategy which can be found on the website at http://www.threerivers.gov.uk.  In addition, the risks of the proposals in the report have also been assessed against the Council’s duties under Health and Safety legislation relating to employees, visitors and persons affected by our operations.  The risk management implications of this report are detailed below.

13.2
The subject of this report is covered by the Corporate Services ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT  service plan.  Any risks resulting from this report will be included in the risk register and, if necessary, managed within this plan.
13.3
The following table gives the risk associated with the recommendations, together with the scored assessment of its impact and likelihood: 

	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	20
	Estimated savings from shared services are not achieved
	III
	D


13.4
This risk is already managed within the Corporate Services service plan. It is plotted on the matrix below depending on the scored assessments of impact and likelihood, detailed definitions of which are included in the risk management strategy. The Council has determined its aversion to risk and is prepared to tolerate risks where the combination of impact and likelihood are plotted in the shaded area of the matrix. The remaining risks require a treatment plan. 

	Likelihood
	A
	
	
	
	
	
	Impact
	Likelihood

	
	B
	
	
	
	
	
	V = Catastrophic
	A = >98%

	
	C
	
	
	
	
	
	IV = Critical
	B = 75% - 97%

	
	D
	
	
	20
	
	
	III = Significant
	C = 50% - 74%

	
	E
	
	
	
	
	
	II = Marginal
	D = 25% - 49%

	
	F
	
	
	
	
	
	I = Negligible
	E = 3% - 24%

	
	
	I
	II
	III
	IV
	V
	
	F =  <2%

	
	Impact


	
	


13.7
In the officers’ opinion this risk, were it to come about, would not seriously prejudice the achievement of the Strategic Plan and is therefore an operational risk.  The effectiveness of treatment plans are reviewed by the Audit Committee annually.

14.  
Recommendation
14.1 That the Committee notes the report.

14.2 That the course of action identified by the Joint Committee be endorsed and officers instructed to report the outcome before the next budget round.

14.3 That, in light of the other budgetary constraints faced by the Council, the financial implications of not achieving the targeted savings from shared services be considered in the round as part of the strategic, service and financial planning process.   


Report prepared by:


David Gardner – Director of Corporate Resources & Governance  

Data Quality


Data sources:
 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Budgets


Data checked by: Nigel Pollard – Finance Manager ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

Data rating: 

	1
	Poor
	

	2
	Sufficient
	

	3
	High
	(



Background Papers


None

The recommendations contained in this report DO NOT constitute a KEY DECISION. 

APPENDICES / ATTACHMENTS

	1
	Extract from report to Resources Policy & Scrutiny Committee 

– 26 March 2009

	2
	Report to Three Rivers & Watford Shared Services Joint Committee 

– 3 December 2009

	3
	Minute Three Rivers & Watford Shared Services Joint Committee 

– 3 December 2009


APPENDIX 1

EXTRACT FROM REPORT TO RESOURCES POLICY & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

– 26 MARCH 2010
Future Shared Services

2.19
The shared services programme with Watford Borough Council was set up with a view to either extending the number of services the two councils shared or the number of councils sharing the services.

2.20
At this stage there are no proposals to extend the number of councils, although the contracts that are being entered into on behalf of the shared services (e.g. for payroll services and software) allow this to happen in the future.

2.21
In the shorter term it is suggested that Watford be approached to discover their appetite for including further activities under the shared services ‘umbrella’. Further investigations might include:

a)
Legal and Democratic Services
 

b)
Customer Services Centre - although this may be longer term in view of the technology changes required
c)
Building Control 
d)
Surveying

e)
Some office services, e.g. post, courier, printing.
2.22
Members are also reminded that in a report on the strategic housing function to the Sustainable Environment Policy & Scrutiny Committee on 26/02/08 it was stated that:

 


“The Council has been in discussions with Watford Borough Council, with the view to exploring options for joint working.  These plans were set aside to allow Watford to work through their housing stock transfer. More recently it was agreed (Watford and TRDC) to revisit options for joint working, following the transfer of TRDC housing stock and after the effects of stock transfer had been fully absorbed by both councils, that is, this council would revisit joint working 9‑12 months after stock transfer.”

   

That Committee agreed (Minute SE53/07 refers) that the Executive Committee be recommended to review the targets and performance of Housing Needs and Strategy towards the end of the financial year, with a detailed report on the situation and advice on whether the staffing level should be retained or changed.

It is suggested that as part of any review of the strategic housing function shared services be considered as an option.

APPENDIX 2
THREE RIVERS & WATFORD SHARED SERVICES JOINT COMMITTEE

	Date of meeting:
	3 December 2009


	PART A 
	AGENDA ITEM

	
	7


	Title:
	EXTENDING SHARED SERVICES

	Report of:
	Director of Corporate Resources & Governance – Three Rivers D.C.


	1.
	SUMMARY

	1.1
	This report considers the scope for extending Shared Services to other service areas, together with an assessment of the resources required to prepare a business case for each service.


	2.
	RECOMMENDATIONS 

	2.1
	That the Committee notes that as part of the ICT Service Plan it is proposed to look at the potential for harmonising further IT systems, and that a study into post, courier and printing has already commenced in the context of implementing shared services.

	2.2
	That the Committee considers whether it wishes to instruct officers to seek approval at the respective councils for work to commence at this time to prepare detailed business cases for any other service areas. 


Contact Officer:

For further information on this report please contact: 
David Gardner – Director of Corporate Resources & Governance – Three Rivers D.C.
telephone number: 01923 727200
email: david.gardner@threerivers.gov.uk
Report approved by: 
Tricia Taylor – Corporate Director – Watford Borough Council
	3.
	DETAILED PROPOSAL

	3.1
	At its meeting on 14 September 2009 (minute JSS15/09 refers) Members asked that a report be made to this meeting on the scope for extending Shared Services to other service areas, together with an assessment of the resources required to prepare a business case for each service.

	3.2
	The Leadership Team at Watford considered the matter on 6 October 2009. 

There was a strong view that we should allow the first four services time to become established and evaluated against all three objectives for shared services, particularly improved performance, and that this is particularly important for the three support services (HR, Finance, ICT) who in addition to a hefty harmonisation workload would be called upon to support a further phase of shared services.  It was considered that we should not rush to start a second phase from 1st April 2010, and that we should not proceed with any new areas without testing the potential outcomes thoroughly.  It was thought that we should proceed with caution and get the timing of anything else we do right. 
  
It was also thought that the Joint Committee was in danger of exceeding its remit. It has been set up to oversee the operation of the four shared services, it is not its remit to agree what both councils do next. The team thought that the best approach was for there to be senior management discussions about what we might do and then produce separate reports for decision to each council. 

It was thought that subject to realistic plans, we could look at the opportunities to harmonise as many IT systems as possible, including front-line services , as they come up for renewal, to get further service improvements and efficiencies and to complete the work started on post and print and on building control.  

	3.3
	On 13 October 2009, the Management Team at Three Rivers considered a ‘long list’ of services which it was thought could be shared. These had been highlighted to the Council’s Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee when members had considered further potential savings. The services were Legal and Democratic Services, Customer Services Centre (although this may be longer term in view of the technology changes required), Building Control, Surveying, and some office services, e.g. post, courier, and printing.
The following areas were considered worth pursuing: -

· Strategic housing services (since there had been a history of joint working through HARI and these services should have now settled down after the respective stock transfers).

· Building Control – The team recognised that a detailed business case is required to move forward the joint working that is already taking place. In terms of the resources needed to make this happen, it suggested that Watford be asked to make available the officer who has performed the Shared Services Programme Manager role to assist in its preparation.
· The harmonisation of ‘out of scope’ IT systems



	3.4
	Members should note that as part of the ICT Service Plan it is proposed to look at the potential for harmonising further IT systems, and that a study into post, courier and printing has already commenced in the context of implementing shared services. Resources exist to complete this work.

	4.
	IMPLICATIONS

	4.1
	Policy

	4.1.1
	The recommendations in this report are within the policies of the Joint Committee, Three Rivers District Council and Watford Borough Council.

	4.2
	Financial

	4.2.1
	There are no changes to the budget or the efficiency gains already agreed by the Joint Committee, and Watford Borough Council as a result of this report. Three Rivers District Council has included in its three-year medium-term financial plan further savings from shared services of £100,000 in 2010/11 and £150,000 in 2011/12.

	4.3
	Legal Issues (Monitoring Officer)

	4.3.1
	Were any further services to be shared by the two authorities, a formal resolution would need to be agreed at respective council meetings and the joint committee agreement amended accordingly.

	4.4
	Risk Management and Health & Safety

	4.4.1
	There are no risks associated with the decision members are being asked to take. 

	4.5
	Equalities*

	4.5.1
	Relevance Test

	Has a relevance test been completed for Equality Impact?

There is no proposed change to current policy / service. 
	No



	4.6
	Staffing, Accommodation, Community Safety, Sustainability & Environment, Communications & Website and Customer Services

	4.6.1
	None specific.


Appendices

None.  

Background Papers

No papers were used in the preparation of this report.

APPENDIX 3
MINUTE THREE RIVERS & WATFORD SHARED SERVICES JOINT COMMITTEE 

– 3 DECEMBER 2009

JSS26/09
EXTENDING SHARED SERVICES

This report considered the scope for extending Shared Services to other service areas, together with an assessment of the resources required to prepare a business case for each service.


In the shorter term it had been agreed to provide a detailed business case for building control as the Councils currently shared a Head of Service.  .  It was proposed that harmonisation of all IT systems be explored in out of scope services. This was supported by the management teams in both Councils and that a business case was prepared for the building control service. The management team at TRDC had proposed adding strategic housing to a further phase of work. Watford had already agreed to undertake a value for money review of strategic housing and it needed to complete that work before exploring shared services as an option.  This work is unlikely to be completed until September 2010.  It was generally acknowledged by members that it was important to allow time for the four current shared services to fully bed in before considering another phase of shared services.  Other opportunities in the short term could arise through Herts Pathfinder and the promotion of the HR system and payroll service. 


ACTION AGREED:-


(1)
that the Committee notes that as part of the ICT Service Plan it is proposed to look at the potential for harmonising further IT systems, and arrangements for post, courier and printing building on the work that has already commenced in the context of implementing shared services; and

(2)
That the Committee instruct officers to seek approval at the respective Councils for work to commence at this time to prepare a detailed business case for building control.
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